



Trapped in a Downward Spiral?

The Changing Role of Opinion Polling Data in the

Policy Processes of Digital Democracies

by

Tristan Bath

In partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts.

Submitted to:	Central European University, School of Public Policy
Program:	Master of Arts in Public Policy, 2020 – 2021
Supervisor:	Evelyne Hübscher
Submission date:	June 2021
Location:	Vienna, Austria

Author's Declaration

I, the undersigned Tristan Bath, hereby declare that I am the sole author of this thesis. To the best of my knowledge this thesis contains no material previously published by any other person except where due acknowledgement has been made. This thesis contains no material which has been accepted as part of the requirements of any other academic degree or nondegree programme, in English or in any other language.

This is a true copy of the thesis, including final revisions.

Date:

10th June 2021

Name (printed letters):

TRISTAN BATH

(M. 1.

Signature:

CEU eTD Collection

Abstract

In light of recent changes to the political and media landscapes, the need to explore how policy practices within democracies can be evolved to catch up with and meet the needs of voters, and to understand how the limitations of democratic proxies can lead or mislead policy-making, has become more urgent. A key part of this ecosystem is the industry of opinion polling.

This thesis formulates a deeper understanding of how changes in opinion polling practices reinforce and/or contradict democratic principles. It explores how policy-makers can better understand the evolving usage of public opinion polling online, with a view to improving modern democratic systems. This thesis opens with a discussion of how scholars characterize the relationships between opinion polling, policy-making, and social media, and goes on to make new discoveries based upon qualitative structured interviews with experts from two European democracies – the UK and Austria. This thesis aims to be of relevance to any actors operating within modern democracies, as it sheds light on post-digital structures and behaviours emerging worldwide.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my partner, Raphaela Tiefenbacher. Without her, I wouldn't have been able to complete this thesis, nor would I have begun the journey of self-improvement that led me back to education. You are a constant source of inspiration, and your encouragement and care turned a global pandemic into a time of valuable personal renewal and growth. I hope we continue to learn from each other, and work together to contribute to a better future.

List of Abbreviations

EU	European Union
FPÖ	Freedom Party of Austria (German: Freiheitliche Partei Österreichs)
FPTP	First-past-the-post
MSP	Member of Scottish Parliament
MP	Member of Parliament
SNP	Scottish National Party
SPÖ	Social Democratic Party of Austria (German: Sozialdemokratische Partei
	Österreichs)
UKIP	UK Independence Party

Table of Contents

AUTHOR'S DECLARATION	<u> </u>	
ABSTRACT		
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	IV	
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	v	
1. INTRODUCTION	1	
2. LITERATURE REVIEW	6	
2.1 A BRIEF HISTORY OF OPINION POLLING	6	
2.2 OPINION POLLING AND POLICY CHANGE	7	
2.3 OPINION POLLING AND RHETORICAL CHANGE	9	
2.4 OPINION POLLING AND THE PUBLIC'S OPINION	10	
2.5 OPINION POLLING AND SOCIAL MEDIA	10	
2.6 Policy Change without Public Opinion	11	
3. THEORY & ARGUMENT: A 'SOCIALS-OPINION-POLICY' FEEDBACK LOOP	13	
4. RESEARCH DESIGN	15	
4.1 An Abductive-Deductive Inquiry	15	
4.2 METHODOLOGY: EXPERT INTERVIEWS AND REALIST EVALUATION	16	
4.3 ETHICS	18	
4.4. Reflection on The Scope of This Study	18	
5. INTERVIEWS AND ANALYSIS	20	
5.1 INTERVIEW APPROACH	20	
5.1.1 NOTE ON INTERVIEWEE ANONYMITY	22	
5.2 INTRODUCTION OF INTERVIEWEES	22	
5.2.1 INTERVIEW SUBJECT #1: JENNIFER	22	
5.2.2 Interview Subject #2: Sasha		
5.2.3 INTERVIEW SUBJECT #3: JOE		
5.2.4 INTERVIEW SUBJECT #4: ANGUS		
5.3 ANALYSIS: COMMON NARRATIVES	24	
5.3.1 A Political realignment is happening but it's not down to social media		
5.3.2 Public opinion via social media is nonetheless of <i>growing</i> important to policymakers		
5.3.3 SOCIAL MEDIA ENCOURAGES SIMPLISTIC AND ARGUMENTATIVE DISCOURSE – AND CONFIRMS BIASES		
5.3.4 Publicised Polling data has some powerful unintended consequences on elections		
5.3.5 Social media is a sideshow, and old media and polling habits are still dominant		

5.4 DISCUSSION & RESULTS	32
5.4.1 DISCUSSION	32
5.4.2 RESULTS	33
6. CONCLUSION	36
6.1 Тне Ратн Анеад	36
6.2 RECOMMENDATIONS	37
7. BIBLIOGRAPHY	40
8. APPENDIX	47

1. Introduction

Considering the subject matter of this thesis, no British author could ignore the discoursedefining significance of having their status as European Union Citizens pegged for revocation at the decision of the public of the United Kingdom in the 2016 Brexit referendum. This much-discussed 52-48 result has since been deemed – depending on whom you ask – either a muddled knife-edge outcome granting no clear mandate, or a stonking great victory manifesting the very will of the people. In any case, the most immediately measurable result of the vote has no doubt been recent years of debate and number crunching in the UK and beyond, from amateur and professional statisticians alike, rifling in search of a better understanding of what it is that *they*, the public, really want.

One key constant throughout the political fallout that came after the result was the insistence from many so-called 'Remainers' wishing to stay in the EU that a repeat run of the vote would never deliver the same result. Such actors deemed 2016's outcome a freak occurrence dooming future generations to a course of action they would never have taken. The key weapon in this war of delegitimization became the opinion poll, with an extended field day for the British press, publishing countless articles utilising polling data to tell the same story of a public changing its mind. Already by November 2016, less than six months after the June referendum *The Independent* reported remaining in the EU as "now having majority support by the narrowest of margins" (Fenton 2016). Under the subheading "Lower Brexpectations", *The Economist* reported on a poll in December 2017, not only finding staying in the EU to now be in the majority, but finding hopes for a successful post-Brexit trade deal to be dwindling amongst those who voted in favour of Brexit (*The Economist* 2017). The plot thickened in 2018, with *The Guardian* reporting on a "stark new analysis" in August that

proved how "most constituencies now have [a] majority who want to Remain" (Savage 2018), while three months later an article seemed to show the vehemently pro-Brexit *Daily Express* capitulating with the following headline reporting on opinion polling data: "Brexit bombshell: CLEAR majority would now vote REMAIN" (Weston 2018).

As history has made clear, however, such headlines did nothing to help the 'Remain' cause with the UK leaving the EU at 11pm on 31st January 2020, putting an end to 47 years of membership. Yet the tone of the conversation continues in present day Britain, renewing debates along the same tired Brexit battle lines. Not only has the Remain-Leave divide come to typify the nation's spiritual partitions, but the language of public opinion polling persists across the spectrum. In the midst of the COVID-19 crisis, Nick Ferrari – one of the most popular radio presenters in the country, with a regular audience of some 1.2 million listeners – featured an interview with YouGov pollster Peter Kellner on his LBC programme in April 2021, describing the role of the then-prevalent vaccine row with the European Union through the framework of both the 2016 Brexit and opinion polling. The YouGov representative described the UK's decision to leave the EU as "more popular than it has been at any point since the 2016 Referendum," citing the EU's hostility regarding the crisis as responsible for the changing figures (Jones 2021). What are the implications for policymakers now that this single-minded modus operandi is seemingly here to stay, with pollsters seemingly committed to deploying 2016 politics to describe the public of 2021?

In the context of the post-Brexit chapter in domestic British politics, old frameworks like the policy cycle – proposed in 1956 by Harold Laswell, but repeatedly updated since into a five-stage chronology (Jann and Wegrich 2007) – seem of diminishing utility. In 2006 *Time* magazine named "you" its Person of the Year (Grossman 2006), acknowledging the Web 2.0

revolution, and suggesting that user-generated content was "seizing the reins of the global media". Years have since passed, with the re-engineered web turning an endless supply of opinion into perhaps the dominant force in society. In the overwhelming breakneck media landscape, where news cycles can last hours rather than weeks, this 20th century framework describing the policy process as a tesseract-like structure of interconnected and interdependent decisions (ibid., 57) arguably begins to collapse in on itself, crushed by the sheer weight of information and flurry of opinion that surrounds policymakers and public alike. The gaps between policy cycle areas such as 'agenda setting' and 'implementation' blur and overlap, with every atomic particle of the decision-making process relegated to little more than polling well, or polling badly; as either receiving that all-important 'like' or not. It should be noted that it's also been suggested that the portrayal of a chronological and clearcut policy cycle as being typically 'Lasswellian' does a disservice to the original author, who in fact never "postulated the decision process as a temporal model or predictive clock" (Auer 2017). Any updated 2020s model of the policy process must perhaps inevitably be further simplified, dragged away from complexity by the sheer rampant speed of online conversation to little more than 'political activity' and 'public reaction'.

Studies have found that in representative democracies, policymakers will tend to move away from the centre in response to failing polls (Schumacher and Öhberg 2020). Faced with diminishing support, politicians will choose to radicalize their policies and advocate new positions to win elections – though sometimes such moves are in fact very much to their detriment, and come at the cost of exacerbating further loss in voter share (ibid.). In short, being led to believe they are in trouble with the voters can make political actors, assuming they act rationally, tend towards extremes. In this sense, perhaps it is best to see the post-Brexit rightward step of Westminster, landing as it did upon an 'extreme' form of Brexit and

ushering in the most overtly conservative election result in decades, as having happened *due to* rather than *despite* counter-Brexit opinion polling data following the referendum result.

Away from traditional methods of gauging public opinion, the wealth of real-time information regarding how people 'feel' on social media is still staggering – and general understanding of how it might be put to use is still arguably in the development stage. In the case of the 2016 Brexit referendum, where the top opinion pollsters failed to accurately project the (admittedly rather close) outcome, it has been shown that analysis of the sentiment on social media was ultimately far more accurate than any traditional poll, correctly projecting the result within one-tenth of a percentage point (Poesio and Bartle 2016). Had this type of social media analytics, sometimes dubbed 'automatic polling', been correctly put to use at the time, perhaps the anti-European forces in British politics wouldn't have felt cornered into rhetorical extremes.

Outcomes aside, one could perhaps find this shift to simply indicate an uptick in the basic 'amount of democracy' enjoyed by democratic societies. The internet has provided a place for any and all opinions to be heard, and direct democracy has been of growing importance in recent years internationally, with key landmarks including votes on Catalonian and Scottish independence, Irish abortion law, or a new Chilean constitution. Yet a dissatisfaction with democracy has been nonetheless slowly uptrending (Wike, Silver, and Castillo 2019). Thus it seems urgent to explore how policy practices within democracies can be evolved to catch-up with and meet the needs of voters, and to understand how the limitations of democratic proxies can lead or mislead policy-making.

This thesis formulates a deeper understanding of how these changes in opinion polling practices reinforce and/or contradict democratic principles. It proposes how policy-makers can better understand the evolving usage of public opinion polling online, with a view to improving modern democratic systems. This thesis opens with an exploration of how pre-existing studies by a variety of scholars have characterised the relationships between opinion polling, policy-making, and social media, and goes on to make new discoveries based upon qualitative structured interviews with experts from two European democracies, the UK and Austria; however, this thesis aims to be of relevance to any actor operating within any modern democracy, as it sheds light on post-digital structures and behaviours emerging worldwide.

2. Literature Review

2.1 A Brief History of Opinion Polling

When it comes to the subject of opinion polling, academics in political science have generally (and unsurprisingly) agreed from almost from the outset that they exert a direct and potent influence over politicians. Writing in the 5th volume of New York's *Journal of Marketing* in 1940, Albert B. Blankenship already characterised the public opinion poll as "one of the most phenomenal yardsticks ever conceived" (Blankenship 1940, 110), and was already well aware of the necessity to poll scientifically and representatively. In his formative critique of public opinion polls, Blankenship puts forward many of the same pros and cons that persist in the discourse 81 years hence, citing the sheer "usefulness" of polls to policymakers as a way of gauging public attitudes and preferences (ibid., 113) while identifying problems of "phrasing the question" so as not to distort or bias results (ibid., 112). On balance, Blankenship's revealing early analysis of what opinion polls might mean for the future of policymaking is an optimistic one, in admiration of the practice's democractic implications: "What appears to be happening is that the power of legislation is being handed over to the public at large" (ibid., 112).

Decades later, the biggest changes in political opinion polling have run in parallel to technological advances that mirror the scale, ubiquity, and speed with which globalised societies now operate. The proliferation of the practice has come to dominate political debates, with polling data unsheathed as a weapon of choice by political candidates and pundits to counter or reinforce all manner of claims made during discourse (Asher 2016). Originating in postal votes conducted by American newspapers (Squire 1936), much political opinion polling moved over to landline telephones by the 1980s (Lavrakas et. al 2007), before migrating again to internet-based practices by the turn of the 2010s (Messer and Dillman 2011). It was initially observed that this step into the digital realm led to a general reduction in response rates (Asher 2016), not to mention the increased possibility of nonresponse bias due to certain respondents lacking ample coverage or digital know-how (Messer and Dillman, 430).

By the mid-2010s, however, scholars were also already describing an entirely new form of "passive" monitoring taking place via increasingly omnipresent social media platforms, with the potential to replace "active" polling methodologies altogether with data analysis of the public's online activity (Murphy et al. 2014). Though still in its infancy, passive practices of text mining social media to gauge public opinion are increasingly common and show huge potential – such as a 2020 study by the University of Houston's Department of Computer Science, in which a "social media sentiment analysis" was able to reveal a detailed picture of the public's complex opinions on the first 'reopening' periods to occur in certain American states following the first wave of COVID-19 in Spring 2020 (Ahmed, Rabin, and Chowdhury 2020). Similarly, social media has been shown to accurately predict public sentiment pertaining to specific firms, of huge potential benefit to stock market investors seeking reassurances (Tan and Tas 2020).

2.2 Opinion Polling and Policy Change

When it comes to what policymakers actually *do* with polling data, the literature has described a variety of ways in which this relationship plays out. With regard to election campaigning specifically, polling results can have one of the most direct impacts in the sense that a certain level of poll performance has been used as a key criterion for participation in televised pre-election leaders' debates in democracies including the USA, France, UK,

Canada, and Australia (Asher 2016; Wintour 2014). When it comes to agenda setting and policy formulation, advocates of all shape and size commonly utilise opinion polls as a sort of "policy-related intelligence" to attempt to guide policy discourses during formative stages (Greenwald et al. 2013, 189), and to particularly strong effect with regards to more "emotive" or flagship topics such as abortion or tobacco controls (ibid., 185). The 2003 study into California health policy by Greenwal et al. Noted that 42.4% of policy process participants described public opinion polls as having a "strong" effect on the actions of policy-makers, while only 33.7% rated the work of policy analysts as effective as a guiding force (ibid., 185). This tendency for "high profile" issues requiring policy change to be more susceptible to the polls was also noted by Petry and Mendelsohn in their 2004 exploration of the decade-long premiership of Jean Chrétien in Canada. Conversely, this means that responsiveness to polls on "less important" issues – i.e. those less dominant in public discourse – were deemed to have no "perceptible effect" on support amongst the electorate (Petry and Mendelsohn 2004, 524).

A more recent study, looking into how Swedish politicians react to the polls, was conducted by Schumacher and Öhberg in 2020. It demonstrated even more clearly the ways in which policymaker behaviour is directly affected by opinion polling data – even when data are statistically insignificant. The study noted clear changes in the political rhetoric of certain politicians faced with 'bad' polling data, leading, it must be added, to mixed results for those same politicians on election day, with the researchers advising policymakers to be "extremely cautious in using polls to motivate policy changes" (Schumacher and Öhberg 2020, 5).

2.3 Opinion Polling and Rhetorical Change

The Clinton and Blair years in the USA and UK were, as emphasised by Jacobs and Shapiro (2001), a period when public opinion polls were used to formulate the tone, style, and symbols of political communication with the public, rather than to actually inform policy itself. A similar conclusion was found in turn-of-the-millennium Switzerland, adding, however, some emphasis on opinion polling's role in certain elements of the policy cycle, namely agenda setting (Rothmayr and Hardmeier 2001, 134). Looking at younger democracies and away from the Global North, Dirk Tomsa elucidated a parallel trajectory for the Indonesian polling industry, which finds itself on a route to professionalization against a backdrop of 'post-truth' politics (Tomsa 2020). Interestingly, Tomsa's analysis describes a fast-evolving Indonesian political landscape leapfrogging several stages in the development of opinion polling and heading directly to the scepticism with which the industry is faced in the West after failing to correctly predict vote outcomes in Australia, the UK, and the USA (ibid., 1). Tomsa describes online threats against pollsters, as well as angry social media interactions involving 2019's losing Indonesian presidential candidate, Prabowo Subianto, whose accusations that pollsters utilised fabricated data were indeed themselves backed up by fabricated data (ibid., 2). Such behaviour is trending, with Donald Trump's refusal to accept the outcome of the 2020 US election drawing comparisons to Subanto's rhetoric (Guild 2020).

CEU eTD Collection

This is an apt portrayal of the weaponised use of polling data as rhetorical blunt objects against a backdrop of growing scepticism regarding data, and an embattled electoral environment as familiar to North America and Europe as it is to South East Asia or South America. In an environment "supercharged by online media, in which emotions overwhelm facts" (Tapsell 2017), the role of polling data becomes less that of a tool deployed in

evidence-based analysis, and something rather more unnuanced, more closely resembling verbal missiles in an unchecked war of words.

2.4 Opinion Polling and the Public's Opinion

Few papers have explored the influence opinion polling has over the public *themselves* and their opinions. One study drew a direct parity between pre-election poll results and the voter turnout – both negatively and positively due to contagion or bandwagon effects respectively (Panagopoulos, Endres, and Weinschenk 2018). Conversely, rather than being swayed in their opinions by polls, other scholars have described the public as being largely unmoved, and succumbing to all manner of confirmation bias in their trust or mistrust of polls. In other words, the public are seen for the most part as believing the polls they agree with, and remaining sceptical of the polls they don't (Madson and Hillygus 2020), though some recent work has proven the counter hypothesis that the public are "perfect Bayesians", who respond cautiously to new information and are only dogged by mild confirmation biases (Hill 2017, 1416). The inconclusiveness of research in this area makes it a good candidate for future work.

2.5 Opinion Polling and Social Media

Additionally, there remains somewhat of a gap in the literature on the ways in which public opinion polling data are changed and shifted by the prism of social media. Gaisbauer et al.'s exploration of how two German political events were perceived through Twitter concluded that it can give a "misleading" picture of opinion proportions on the platform, amplifying both dissenting and silenced minority voices of all types (Gaisbauer et al. 2020, 18). The paper also notes how social media platforms muddle users' innate ability to estimate the majority opinion of those in their immediate surroundings, particularly in light of quasistatistical 'like' and 'share' data delivered alongside posts to measure popularity (ibid., 3).

As already described in section 2.1 of this thesis, 'post-polling' methodologies of gauging public opinion via passively mining social media data itself has been proposed as something of a replacement for traditional survey methodologies deployed by pollsters (Murphy et. al 2014: Ahmed, Rabin, and Chowdhury 2020). Similarly, Ennser-Jedenastik et al.'s study of contemporary Austrian party politics found Facebook engagement to be a strong new form of "voter–elite linkage", able to "promote elite learning, responsiveness and dynamic representation" as political parties themselves circumvent pollsters and measure direct engagement statistics to guide policy changes (Ennser-Jedenastik et al. 2021, 11). With 'traditional' polling methodologies still relevant to democracies and policymakers around the world though, there is a conspicuous gap in discussion regarding how social media as a means to both distribute and scrutinise such data might be changing the conversation.

2.6 Policy Change without Public Opinion

Naturally, there are scholars whose evidence renders opinion polling data entirely unimportant to the policy process. Leah Cardmore Stokes' *Short Circuiting Policy: Interest Groups And The Battle Over Clean Energy And Climate Policy In The American States* builds on pre-existing models of "policy feedback", describing a process whereby the success of a policy depends largely on pre-existing conditions and a self-contained feedback loop of support from both elites and the public (Cardamore Stokes 2020, 44). The public's role is notably limited in this model, and the "power and resources" rich interest groups and stakeholders are cast as holding the keys to a success that no amount of "narrative" (e.g. opinion polling data) can supersede. Such interests have an ability to block any policy that

could kick off a 'feedback loop' – e.g. a 'demonopolising' policy that would naturally create a plurality of future opponents to any policy reversal – and thus incumbent interests on the political landscape appear to have an insurmountable advantage, revealing policy change to be a question of little more than elite will (ibid., 47). Such a vision of the policy landscape leaves no major wiggle room for public opinion to truly influence policy.

3. Theory & Argument:

A 'Socials-Opinion-Policy' Feedback Loop

As elucidated in the introduction and literature review of this thesis, pre-existing descriptions of policy process structures appear threatened by democratic discourses moving onto modern, 21st century digital platforms – in particular social media. The process whereby policy-makers take public opinion into consideration is evolving rapidly, with concepts such as 'agenda setting' and 'evaluation' sorely needing updates within a framework where public scrutiny happens more or less in real time. Old media are playing an increasingly unimportant role, most sharply with regards to fresh agenda setting on policy and formative discussions on newer policy issues, or policy areas lower on current party political agendas and thus still largely undefined – a sweet spot where social media have been seen to play a decisive role (Ennser-Jedenastik et al. 2021). Thus, discourse mediated and commented on through social media "nudges parties toward talking more about issues outside their comfort zone" (ibid., 11).

The effects of social media over user behaviour is a widely studied, yet fast-evolving and quickly 'out of date' section of the literature. Vitally, it has been noted how contentdelivering algorithms such as YouTube's typically drive users to extreme content and radicalise their political opinions (Valentino 2020), while users experiencing feelings on anxiety are more likely to "engage with different political views", "to be intentionally exposed to political information" generally, and to rely on limited heuristics in the process of understanding said 'different' views (Knoll et al. 2020, 151). Conversely, *positive* feelings are described as having a tendency to "distract from political content" altogether (ibid., 152). Borrowing from the structure of *policy feedback* (Cardamore Stokes' 2020), it is perhaps thus

conceivable that policies decreasing a general sense of well-being in a user can understandably drive them towards extremes, locking them into a social media feedback loop that increases their predisposition towards more extreme political views. This would arguably incentivise policies that are in fact damaging to the well-being of social media users, projected to number 4.8 billion people, 57% of the global population, by 2024 (Financesonline.com 2021).

Proposed unimportance of polling data to policymakers notwithstanding (Cardamore Stokes 2020), evidence that policymakers tend to shift away from the centre in response to flailing public polling data (Schumacher and Öhberg 2020) would add weight to a potential new cycle pushing both incumbent and opposition parties alike towards new policy extremes. This 'Socials-Opinion-Policy' feedback loop would help account for many of the recent political changes in many democracies around the world – and could also be of use to policy researchers aiming to find new ways to decelerate or reverse this seemingly one-way process.

The following chapter of this thesis will detail the design and methodology behind its qualitative interview-based approach, seeking to confirm, flesh out, or disprove the arguments made in the above section. Discussions with policy and polling experts will seek to delineate or challenge the above model of a trifecta wherein social media, public opinion polling, and a mutating policy process lock into a feedback loop, pushing policy-makers to new and previously unworkable extremes.

4. Research Design

4.1 An Abductive-Deductive Inquiry

In contrast to the field under discussion, composed as it is of large-scale polls, masses of data points, and increasingly the use of artificial intelligence, this thesis takes an approach that aims to integrate personal and focused reflections from a few key actors to analyse the topic. Thus, the hypothesised framework as proposed in chapter 3 – in which public opinion data and social media behaviour are seen as conspiring to push policymakers to increasing extremes – will be contrasted with accounts from a small number of qualitative expert interview subjects.

The approach aims to go beyond a mere *deductive* "framing" of the phenomena under discussion, and to integrate elements of an *abductive* "inquiry" as proposed by Brinkmann (2014). While Brinkmann's description of a qualitative process that amounts to an inquiry into "everyday life" may not seem pertinent to the realm of opinion polls and policy, it is precisely the ways in which digital media have closed previous gaps between policymakers and the public that have caused curious breakdowns in our understanding that initiate abductive processes (ibid., 723). Within this Brinkmannian model of an abductive inquiry, the myriad contradictions that appear to disrupt notions of how policy comes into being or how public opinion is formed in light of modern digital practices become key "stumble data" points, i.e. the motivational moment that throws the researcher off balance and triggers inquiry itself (ibid., 724). It is to the researcher's advantage that his own curiosity provides a very own inherent objectivity in how the topics at hand have been selected, providing an 'anti-framework' for the inquiry at the heart of this thesis which lends itself to a human-centred and interview-based methodology. What better way to map out the young connective

tissue conjoining social media, public opinion, and policymakers, than by asking some of this no man's land's inhabitants what they think?

With that in mind, however, the opening chapters of this thesis have already comprised some of the key abductive work, triggered by the confusing political events of recent years in the United Kingdom and elsewhere to examine strange new trends.

4.2 Methodology: Expert Interviews and Realist Evaluation

As also elucidated by Svenn Brinkmann, any serious objective academic should prioritise a process of "denaturalizing" interviews (Brinkmann 2016, 525). Similarly, this connects with aims described by Ana Monzano pertaining to how one should conduct interviews wishing to produce a "realist evaluation" of a theory (Monzano 2016), namely by ultimately putting the stated theory through an iterative process.While taking care to follow this critical guidance however, this thesis nevertheless still emphasises an abductive and curiosity-led approach to the subject matter. Thus, rather than three stages of interviews as proposed by Monzano, this thesis' inquiry will utilise insights gleaned from four expert interviews to refine a proposed framework of an ever more extreme 'feedback loop' of opinion, policy, and social media.

The interviews conducted in this research took a structured route through a series of questions designed to yield responses that could be comparable between policymakers and pollsters from very different national and professional contexts. ,Throughout the process the researcher, in the name of neutrality, proposed a systematic interview strategy to minimise potential distortion during the interviews that could stem from the interviewer having framed themself within pre-existing 'insider/outsider' perspectives in the eyes of the interviewee (ibid., 344). This largely comprised a strict set of interview rules formulated with the aim of

straying as little as possible from the listed questions, and included a self-imposed time limit on the meetings (40 minutes) in order to encourage the interviewer to refrain from commenting (as they are wont to do). In terms of the desired output from the interview subjects, the process straddled both epistemic and doxastic approaches (Berner-Rodoreda et al. 2020), seeking both 'doxastic' tales and personal experience from the subjects – proverbial war stories about how to grapple with public opinion – *and* their 'epistemic' insights as thinkers and 'maestros' in the techniques of policy making and/or opinion polling.

Circumstance also, it must be noted, played a key role in the design of this research. Conducted as it was during the COVID-19 pandemic, switching to the 'Zoom' format of remote video interview was essentially the only sensible choice. Many of Deakin and Wakefield's comments on Skype interviews remain relevant in 2021, notably its cost- and time-effectiveness, empowerment of the interviewee to withdraw during the interview should they wish, and the massive boon of sheer flexibility (Deakin and Wakefield 2013, 613). The researcher credits the latter as having been instrumental in securing discussions with highlevel experts in the UK while conducting research from Austria – 'analogue' methodologies would have made this process far more difficult. Additionally, many of the main drawbacks to video interviews cited in the past, such as interviewee discomfort, a lack of interviewee know-how hindering the remote process, the necessity to purchase additional recording software, or signal problems freezing the conversation (ibid.), have all but disappeared by 2021, with an intimate understanding of the software essentially universal amongst relevant experts.

What is more, not only does the Zoom format provide free recording capabilities as standard, but it has become a central part of the workplace toolkit for millions of professionals working

from home during the COVID-19 pandemic. Thus, meeting on Zoom in 2021 in fact means meeting in the "place" where these subjects work (ibid., 609), making the interview setting inherently more 'realistic', comfortable, and relevant to the work at hand.

4.3 Ethics

Again, older questions regarding the ethics of consent and privacy (ibid., 610) seem less complicated due to improved familiarity of the 'Zoom call' format amongst interview subjects stemming from the COVID-19 pandemic's effect on ways of work. Of far greater ethical concern is the potential for unintended consequences stemming from this research, inasmuch as it pertains to an evaluation of a framework that could arguably further muddy and delegitimize the roles of democracy in determining policy while promoting questionable new methods of procuring, and even manipulating, public opinion. The possibility for negative unintended consequences to arise as out-of-scope after effects from policy-related research is discussed by Oliver et al. (2020), who note how realist evaluation can be useful for understanding "processes and micro interactions", yet can be inadequate in identifying large-scale intervention processes (Oliver et al. 2020, 71). Such limitations in research have thus been taken into account when formulating future recommendations in the conclusion to this thesis, with consistent consideration of a 'do no harm' principle. Furthermore, it should be stated that the abductive approach to the subject matter of this thesis is being undertaken with the intention of improving understanding of the democracies under discussion to protect and progress them towards an improved landscape for future policy processes to inhabit.

4.4. Reflection on The Scope of This Study

As a British citizen and an Austrian resident, it seemed expedient for the author to engage with these two countries as the key case studies for this research. Both countries are referred to on-and-off as part of 'Western Europe', with the UK occasionally deemed rather as lying in 'Northern Europe' and Austria occasionally as lying in 'Central Europe'. Both countries were also placed in the top 20 "Full Democracies" in the world in 2020 (Economist Intelligence Unit 2020), though they notably harbour very different electoral and parliamentary systems. The UK functions using first-past-the-post, while Austria's government is elected using party-list proportional representation, leading to some key differing dynamics in their political systems.

5. Interviews and Analysis

5.1 Interview Approach

The following section will introduce the interview approach undertaken for the purposes of this study, followed by an analysis of the key findings before a discussion of results. While the 'structured expert interview' methodology is limited in its scope, the qualitative content of data collected through such a methodology can prove fruitful, rich, and contextually sensitive beyond mere quantitative means. A key inspiration for utilising this approach in this study was Katarzyna Kaczmarska's interview-based approach in her 2019 analysis of the role of academia in the policymaking process in Russia, in which anonymous experts offered a revealing spectrum of insights into the mysterious Russian political system rampant with smoke, mirrors, and caution amongst academics and policymakers alike, all revealingly described by the depth this research methodology offers (Kaczmarska 2019). While this thesis' scope remains admittedly far more limited than that conducted by Kaczmarska, the central idea of fleshing out understanding of a system by speaking to inside actors remains central.

Considering the aims and approach described in chapter 4 of this thesis, a minimum of three interview subjects was envisioned for this study to meet a base criterion of representation. This meant finding "frontline practitioners" (Manzano 2016) to act as representatives for each of the following areas:

- British policy / politics
- Austrian policy / politics
- International Polling industry

Ultimately, one expert with relevant experience was secured for each area, with an additional expert found with decades of experience in both British and Scottish national politics. These respondents will be introduced in the following sub-chapter.

The process of selecting and approaching interview respondents was undertaken following an abductive-inspired 'stumbling' approach drawing from personal experience to identify relevant organisations harbouring potential interviewees in the three sectors identified above. This approach was taken under the assumption that the researcher's own position at the nexus of the key topics (a British citizen resident in Austria with an interest in politics and polling data, and active on social media) would make his pre-existing knowledge an indicative compass towards relevant actors. This was followed by a 'cold-call' methodology undertaken via both Twitter direct messaging and emailing to both personal and 'corporate' email addresses and accounts with the direct messaging function enabled. Initial contact included a generic introduction to the research question of this thesis, in addition to an introduction to the researcher himself and to Central European University. Any positive responses were followed up with a confirmation of time and date for a Zoom interview, and respondents were asked if they would like to remain anonymous. Of the six positive responses to initial contact, four interviews were organised. The interviews were all conducted via remote video call format between 12th May and 1st June 2021, with a 40-minute time limit imposed by the researcher, and took the form of a structured list of 12 questions (see Appendix), with the interviewer only allowed to clarify or rephrase questions in order to yield a response.

The following section will introduce the four interview subjects, including brief background details on their experience. Next, there will follow a report of discoveries made during the interview process, identifying the common range of opinions and experiences mentioned by

the experts. Finally, these discoveries will be contrasted with the theoretical 'feedback loop' framework pushing politics into extremes, as proposed in chapter 3 of this thesis.

5.1.1 Note on Interviewee Anonymity

The option to interview anonymously, and to state when topics were 'off the record', was explicitly ensured during every stage of the process once contact with interview subjects was initially made. Of the four experts interviewed for this subject, three opted to remain anonymous. All respondents nonetheless agreed to the meetings being recorded for the purposes of the research, so long as anonymity and privacy were respected. As political actors, and considering the public scrutiny under which their work operates, this decision was not only understandable, but advisable. They have thus been given pseudonyms in the following chapter for the purposes of easing the reading experience, while brief descriptions of their true workplace and roles have been included, excluding enough details to uphold their anonymity.

5.2 Introduction of Interviewees

5.2.1 Interview Subject #1: Jennifer

Jennifer has six years' experience working for the British government, developing policy for a variety of areas. She was born, grew up, and was educated in the United Kingdom, and is currently employed by one of the Departments of the Government of the United Kingdom, based out of their offices located in London. Her responsibilities involve testing and developing policy, and she has no political party affiliations. Jennifer's interview was conducted from her 'home office' in London, which she has been using for the majority of her working hours since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. Jennifer is not her real name, as the subject wished to remain anonymous during this study.

5.2.2 Interview Subject #2: Sasha

Sasha has four years' experience working in Austrian government, and is a party-affiliated advisor. He grew up in Austria, and is currently employed by a government body based in Vienna. His responsibilities have included advisory work pertaining to a variety of policy areas both city- and country-wide, and he has experience in election campaigning in Austria at both the federal and local levels. Sasha's interview was conducted from his desk at the offices; he stated that he (just like the rest of his colleagues) had in fact *not* been working from home during the COVID-19 pandemic. Sasha is not his real name, as the subject wished to remain anonymous during this study.

5.2.3 Interview Subject #3: Joe

Joe Twyman is the co-founder and director of the independent, UK-based "public opinion consultancy" Deltapoll, founded in 2017. Prior to co-founding Deltapoll, Joe had worked as a key researcher for the opinion polling firm YouGov, describing himself as "employee number 3", having joined the firm at the time of its founding in the year 2000. Joe is also an affiliated lecturer and professor at various British universities, and has been a key provider of expert analysis on general election coverage in the British media for BBC, Sky News, and ITN amongst others. Joe's interview for this thesis was conducted from his home office, deemed his main place of work since the COVID-19 pandemic. Joe did not deem it necessary for him to remain anonymous during this study.

5.2.4 Interview Subject #4: Angus

Angus is a high-level Scottish politician with several decades of experience working in Scottish politics. He has served as a Member of Scottish Parliament (MSP) taking on various ministerial positions throughout his career, in addition to playing key organising roles in election campaigns in the country. His responsibilities have included both policy development, party political duties and international negotiations. Additionally, Angus has authored several books about topics relating to Scotland. Angus' interview for this thesis was conducted from his home office, deemed his main place of work during 2021 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Angus is not his real name, as the subject wished to remain anonymous during this study.

5.3 Analysis: Common Narratives

This section will elucidate the common narratives that emerged during these four interviews. The analysis of the interviews undertaken by the research sought to identify current commonalities between the interviews collected for this study, keeping the 'stumble data' concept in mind at time of study. The findings will provide an overview of how the nexus of policymaking, polling, and social media functions, and what – if any – recent changes to the policy process can be described.

5.3.1 A Political realignment is happening ... but it's not down to social media

All four interview subjects were in solid agreement as to the scale of political change they've witnessed in recent years. Polling expert Joe stated that people in his line of work refer to the post-2014 period as "the craziness", noting, much like former-MSP Angus, the rise of the Scottish independence question as the start of a long-term shift. Joe described it as "the

period of time when public opinion seemed to be all over the place", and "unlike anything I'd experienced in my 20 years" of working in polling. The UK is going through, in Joe's opinion, "a realignment in British things where we don't think just in terms of left and right", and new identities such as "socially conservative and fiscally liberal" are gathering pace.

Sasha described a similar shift in Austria, where the recent coalition governments led by Chancellor Sebastian Kurz have accelerated a break from the long-standing tradition of more "authoritarian" and 'top-down' governance approaches towards the "charismatic leader" model associated with populism in the 20th century (Gaisbauer 2021, 19).

The respondents were in agreement as to the surprising explanation for these changes in both the UK and Austria, each describing having sensed the seeming 'inevitability' of a change in the political spectrum. They miraculously report it as more or less having merely coincided with the emergence of new digital media and changes in opinion polling practices.

"People don't vote for more of the same," said Sasha, referring to the frustrations incumbent Viennese city authorities feel having to deal with the city's sheer success – it's been repeatedly voted the world's "most livable city" for over a decade (Wien Tourismus 2019). This surprising statement suggested that stability and the long-standing dominance of the SPÖ party in the city's government is coming up against a desire among the populace for change *despite* policy success. Angus similarly describes the SNP's decision to craft a bold manifesto full of new ideas in 2021 as the result of 14 years in power making it simply time to "reinvent themselves". Similarly, Jennifer noted a more 'public-centred' approach increasingly informing the UK policy process in the broader sense, describing how the public more and more often "pave the way" when it comes to policy.

Angus summarized this view of a growing 'bottom-up' and public-opinion-informed tendency towards policymaking in comparison to the older paradigm of a 'representative' governance:

It's the old [Éamon] de Valera¹ stuff, you know? That he knew the people of Ireland 'in his heart', so he was able to speak on policy matters with no difficulty at all. I don't think any of us would believe that now! (Angus)

The absence of social media being attributed with any major responsibility for the shift in politics by the respondents seemed, in the researcher's opinion, a conspicuous one.

5.3.2 Public opinion via social media is nonetheless of *growing* important to policymakers All four respondents agreed that the most important role pollsters play towards policy remains the surveys commissioned by parties and governments to measure attitudes towards policy directions both before and after they are taken. Joe described polling organisations like Deltapoll as being "Westminster adjacent" in the UK, going on to describe how, "the vast majority of polling never sees the light of day...[like] Coca Cola testing a new drink.

However, commonly described by all interview subjects was the way in which 'public opinion' as perceived through the modern online environment is definitely of *increasing* importance when it comes to formulating new policies, which can be a very personal experience that breaks through institutional barriers. "People are able to be much more up

¹ Éamon de Valera was arguably the most important Irish statesman of the 20th century, serving as Taoiseach three times and playing a key role in passing the Constitution of Ireland in 1937 (Kissane 2007).

front behind a screen", stated Jennifer, describing the ways in which social media posts can have a direct impact on policymakers: "I will sometimes ring someone up at work and say, "I've just seen this thing on Twitter, what do you think?"

Sasha, Angus and Joe echoed these statements, describing an environment whereby internal party politics has become intimately linked to social media activity, with polls forming one of the most important and direct forms of messaging. Discussing how MPs react to Deltapoll publishing results on social media, Joe explains:

If you ask MPs, they never read the polls – and that is a lie! ... In the same way a Hollywood movie star will say they don't sit and read reviews. (Joe)

While all respondents agreed that public opinion doesn't necessarily end up being *mirrored* in policy, three of them citing polling on Brexit policy as an example, there was no doubt that social media and polling data are important personal sources of information for policymakers. Even Angus, the oldest respondent and a self-described social media sceptic, admitted to using social media regularly in both a professional and personal capacity.

Angus and Sasha also reported on the tendency for political parties to utilise polling data shared via social media as an important tool for rallying their own people and keeping supporters, party activists, and party politicians armed with useful polling data to back up claims and policy arguments:

You have to keep your own people very informed, so they can react to arguments ... Showing polls is more motivation for your own people than the opinion makers ... It's a complex

debate often [that their allies participate in]...so it's very important to keep them informed. (Sasha)

5.3.3 Social media encourages simplistic and argumentative discourse – and confirms biases "[Social media] can be quite dangerous," stated Jennifer, referring to what the respondents agreed upon as the worst limitation of platforms like Twitter and Facebook being used to host political discourse. Twitter in particular was seen as being a largely argumentative space, dominated by the political and media class, while Facebook was seen as somewhat less incendiary, and other platforms were not namechecked in any of the conversations. Angus was clear as to the potency of emotion through social media platforms generally though, admitting that while he avoids it as a source for policy thinking, that he may "pick up angst, and anger, and concern... and that might be influential" over his thinking when formulating policy.

The respondents also uniformly agreed that social media is a distinctly powerful well of confirmation bias. "I am more and more of the view that it is an echo chamber," stated Angus, with Jennifer also describing how the phenomenon of "information overload" is leading to people "coming up with their own conclusions", even to believing conspiracy theories. She was also of the opinion that people are set in their ways and, for the most part, don't change their minds about anything anyway. Joe's experience as a pollster backed this up, typifying the effect of social media as having made it all the more likely that a user would "pick the poll that they want to believe – even if that poll is their mate's Twitter poll."

With regards to polling data put online, the hunger for content that can confirm a users' preheld views has been a huge driver for businesses like Joe's, despite pollsters claiming intentions free of any political affiliation:

All reputable pollsters are looking for things to go viral... but not looking to push any particular agenda...There has been a move towards click-baity things. I guess I am as guilty of this as other pollsters; occasionally running certain questions just to attract attention. (Joe)

5.3.4 Publicised polling data has some powerful unintended consequences on elections Considering the country's proportional representation system, predicting the outcome of an Austrian general election is a relatively simple job based on a national poll – there's no need to factor in, for example, the constituency level differences of heightened importance under first-past-the-post – the system in the UK. While true results largely don't differ from polling predictions, Sasha reported two "classic phenomena" that tend to happen: the centre-left Austrian Green party tend to mostly do worse than predicted, and the far-right FPÖ (Freedom Party of Austria) largely do better than stated in the polls. Sasha put the effect down to a hesitancy amongst Austrians to report their true feelings about the FPÖ when responding to polls, stemming from the stigma that comes with publically supporting a political party with Nazi roots, not to mention a recent history of German nationalist and xenophobic rhetoric. In essence though, this gives more extreme political parties, as Sasha put it, an unfair advantage in the political ecosystem, when flailing polling numbers can be (correctly) perceived as undercounts. Angus decried a similar unintended consequence in UK elections, noting how perceptions of polling data can have a huge effect on both reducing mainstream voter turnout, and boosting votes for more extreme ideologies. According to Angus, a "perceived closeness" can hugely motivate people to go to the polls – and the opposite can also occur,

with a seeming "foregone conclusion" of victory for an electoral candidate slowing turnout. The latter effect was notably credited as reducing overall turnout in the 2021 London mayoral elections, where victory for incumbent Sadiq Khan was seen as all but certain, while the former effect conversely drove *up* turnout in the 2021 Scottish Parliament election with parties that supported Scottish independence neck and neck with those that did not in leadership polls.

In general, the interviewees gave accounts of polling data enabling both more extreme policies and parties away from the mainstream to enter the discourse. The 'foregone conclusion' effect described by Angus, whereby a vote is seen as already decided by pollsters before a single ballot has been cast, can 'free up' people to vote for "third" candidates in the UK. In Austria, a similar effect has aided the far-right FPÖ party in recent years, where voters feel safe to vote for more extreme candidates after questionable polling has told them that the political centre remains strong. Joe was also quick to point out the ways in which a 'false sense of security' stemming from opinion polling led to former UK Prime Minister David Cameron taking the risk of the Brexit referendum vote, despite his own desire for the country to remain in the European Union. According to Joe, David Cameron only offered the rare plebiscite because "the polling pointed to the fact that he could win. Angus echoed this sentiment, stating that he too "would have thought that polling would have indicated that [Brexit] would not have been the public's preference", stating that politicians still should ultimately have to "make informed and ethical choices" of their own.

5.3.5 Social media is a sideshow, and old media and polling habits are still dominant In contrast to some of the other findings, the interview subjects were also quick to describe their relationship to 'old media', such as newspapers or radio, as still very much important. It was with no small amount of pride that Joe from Deltapoll described his following on Twitter

as comprising "all the newsdesks" and most important journalists in the British media. Sasha also described the closeness of the media, pollsters, and politicians in Austria, stating how easy it is to "feed" journalists on Twitter – while also notably decrying the simplicity to which the platform binds conversations along with the amped up pressure for journalists to deliver copy in larger amounts. In addition to the social media audience in fact being 'old media journalists' anyway, it is also Sasha's opinion that the voting public themselves still formulate their political opinions as consumers of 'old media' forms, such as radio and news television. Jennifer similarly (and somewhat contradictory to her thoughts on confirmation bias) explained how "if [the] BBC breaks something about polling, people will pay more attention to it."

Against the narrative of digital technology as having driven changes in the political environment through the advent of social media, an emphasis was also put on the importance of *private and unpublished* opinion polling simply being more readily available.

The impact of the internet on polling has been far far greater in terms of the operational changes that it has brought about, than simply the dissemination of information...It's cheaper, it's faster – but the end result is that there's just much more polling out there...[Polling] used to be like a fine whiskey – something to be sipped and savoured, because once a month you would be granted like, five questions that would be put out into the public...and big surveys that would run would cost millions of pounds, so the number of policymakers who could afford them was very very small. But now, polling data is like a firehose. Rather than the drip of a fine malt whiskey, it's this firehose of information, and that means there's just a lot more data out there. (Joe)

5.4 Discussion & Results

5.4.1 Discussion

These four interviews confirmed much of the modern landscape as described in chapter 2 of this thesis. The description of an environment "supercharged by online media, in which emotions overwhelm facts" (Tapsell 2017), chimes closely with the emphasis social media puts on emotions as cited by Angus and Jennifer, not to mention Joe's description of how pollsters revel in results that get an excited online response after publication.

Conversely, while the respondents' accounts went counter to the idea that more extreme ideas *enter* the political landscape as a result of social media – namely the way in which discourse mediated through social media "nudges parties toward talking more about issues outside their comfort zone" (Ennser-Jedenastik et al. 2021, 11) – they seemed to agree that current structures *strengthen and amplify* such ideas (Madson and Hillygus 2020; Valentino 2020). This is reflected in the respondents' myriad claims that the public are fundamentally set in their ways and that they will "pick the poll", they want to believe and utilize such data to legitimize their views in arguments. In this regard, the combination of confirmation bias with the perceived legitimacy of opinion polling data, and the amplified emotive rhetoric of social media seems to have an all but inevitable negative consequence on measured policy responses.

While some effort was made by the respondents to paint a picture of an evidence-based and expertise-fuelled policy ecosystem, the reality of a bottom-up, psuedo-populist base was clear in all four interviews. As described in chapter 2.3, public opinion (be it polling data or a softer 'sense' of said opinion in the eyes of a policymaker) can indeed directly influence

policy choices and rhetoric amongst politicians (Greenwald et al. 2013; Rothmayr and Hardmeier 2001; Russmann et al. 2020; Schumacher and Öhberg 2020), with this thesis' respondents in agreement that – even when their stated aim is to keep a distance from polling data and social media – they are deeply susceptible to the perceived importance of the former and the emotional potency of the latter.

Finally, the effect of polling data on public behaviour was seen as largely helping challengers to incumbent parties and ideas, and of being put to use by the public to confirm their viewpoints – somewhat different from the idea of a discredited industry put forward by Panagopoulos, Endres, and Weinschenk (2018). The example from the Austrian system shows how fringe far right parties can benefit from their consistent underrepresentation in opinion polls (Sasha), similar to the way in which the Brexit referendum was never perceived as a true threat by incumbent Prime Minister David Cameron at the moment he called it (Angus, Joe).

5.4.2 Results

The results of this thesis for the most part confirm the description of the current policy ecosystem, as well as the structure of a 'Socials-Opinion-Policy' feedback loop proposed in chapter 3. The biggest differences between the narratives to have emerged from the interviews and the literature as reviewed in this thesis pertained to a continued dominance of evidence and expertise over courses of action taken by policymakers, and a general agreement that the seeds of dissatisfaction with the status quo originate elsewhere – even if it is very much emboldened and amplified by the prism of social media to the point where it can wield sway over the political landscape.

With regards to these findings, it should be again noted how this thesis, in chapter 1, stated a desire to work towards the improvement of modern democratic systems. It is worth reviving this sentiment in light of the findings described above, as dissent against incumbent power is a tool within a functioning democracy to be protected. However, the extant feedback loop of 'Socials-Opinion-Policy' elucidated in this thesis seems to have strayed far from the original utopian democratic assessment of opinion polling laid out by Albert Blankenship in 1940, as cited in chapter 2.1 of this thesis, in which "the power of legislation is being handed over to the public at large". The reality of the system, however, suits neither such utopian ideas of an opinion-led democracy, nor the growing (and simplistic) 21st-century narrative that sees 'bottom-up' tendencies as leading inevitably to a so-called tyranny of the majority. Public opinion clearly appears to sharpen as a result of social media discourse, and public polling is ready to provide adequate "click-baity" material. Policymakers, too, are unable to escape the gravitational pull of 'click-bait' driven conversation, even should they try their best to do so – such is its power.

This following section will conclude this thesis with a brief prediction of how this current system linking policy, opinion, and social media could develop. The recommendations have been designed to uphold the ideals of improving democracy, and in recognition of the clear potential pitfalls of authoritarianism and censorship. In short: censoring opinion, muting social media, and stopping policymakers from engaging with public conversation (regardless of how clearly it seems to exacerbate and simplify debate) can never be options for a path to the future seeking to improve rather than impede democracy while pursuing a better world. So the question then becomes: in what ways can we seek to improve the relationship between public opinion and policy-making against a backdrop of social media-borne discourse which, for the foreseeable future at least, appears likely to be only of increasing importance?

CEU eTD Collection

6. Conclusion

6.1 The Path Ahead

This analysis has proposed and fleshed out the complex system of interactions between policymakers in modern democracies, sped up and digitised opinion polling practices, and the amped up discourse facilitated by social media. Following on from a review of pre-existing scholarly works on these subjects, interviews with four experts from policy and polling provided their subjective insights and experience to confirm or rebuke a so-called 'Socials-Opinion-Policy' feedback loop put forward by the author. The outcome was largely a confirmation of this proposed framework, leaving behind a worrying picture of a future for democracy not only with a discourse dominated by fringe ideas, but with policymakers themselves inevitably drawn into a process distorted by confirmation bias masquerading as strength of evidence.

The spectrum of 'public opinion' is always going to be more nuanced and complicated than any social media account, pollster, or political party can ever hope to represent. While this democratic deficit previously put the median voter in the proverbial driver's seat (Stone and Simas 2010), the changes described in this thesis have put such power far away from the centre ground. With it having been proven that polling data has a habit of persuading policymakers to shift their positions similarly away from the centre (Schumacher and Öhberg 2020) while the digital discourse emboldens and strengthens angrier and fringe voices, the further encroachment of increasingly extreme policy into political mainstreams seems, without intervention, to be an inevitability.

6.2 Recommendations

There are a variety of steps which could be taken to mitigate a democratic landscape seemingly set on a self-destructive path away from measured, balanced, and nuanced considerations. In the case of the United Kingdom, a shift towards a voting system based upon proportional representation rather than first-past-the-post in general elections could be a useful first step, as the current system can enable a majority government to form with as little as 35% of the popular vote, as seen in the 2005 General Election. While the example of Austrian politics and its system of proportional representation makes it clear that electoral reform would be no panacea, the tiny margins through which FPTP can mean life or death for a dominant party. This phenomenon left the UK's Conservative Party susceptible to votes being haemorrhaged to the Eurosceptic UKIP party, leading to David Cameron's drastic Brexit vote decision, with drastic outcomes for his premiership.

Another safeguard would be to ensure the continued – or increased – inclusion of academics and experts in the policy-making process, as something of a counter-balance to the more simplistic and emotive inputs streaming in from both social media and polling data. In an interview for this thesis, one respondent described the continued responsibility for policymakers to "make informed and ethical choices", despite the sheer availability of both opinion and data that could be seen as easing said responsibility. The responder in question, a seasoned policymaker, also explained the extent to which it is becoming an increasing rarity to see academics brought into meetings and discussions that drive policy. Thus it seems all the more urgent to facilitate a renewal in reliance on expertise amongst policymakers, and to put in place long-term solutions to ensure these voices remain a part of policy deliberations.

In light of the effects polling data can have on voter turnout, it is suggested that additional research should be done into the feasibility of introducing new compulsory voting systems, comparable to those currently in operation in democracies such as Australia or Belgium. Typically, these systems make it a legal obligation for citizens to participate in elections (including the ability to abstain), while the law and punitive measures for non-participation are enforced to varying degrees. Such a system could counteract the effects described by this study's interview respondents in Austria and the UK, whereby the perception of a foregone conclusion in a vote can lead to surprising – and democratically misrepresentative – results.

Finally, the polling data is a tool that should be broadly considered for closer scrutiny. In this thesis the sheer power of opinion data was revealed, especially with the amped up and heightened mood and pace of conversation in the social media era. In light of such findings, research should be undertaken to explore the feasibility of establishing new international regulations and oversight for market research and opinion polling industry firms. The aim of such regulations would be to limit the ability for polling firms to impede upon the democratic process. Some countries already include relatively extreme bans on public opinion polling ahead of elections, including Canada, Norway, Poland, and Brazil. A 2012 study by the University of Hong Kong found that 19% of countries described such bans as being put in place in the name of "protecting the democratic process" (Chung 2021, 16).

While this indeed ca

While this paper is most certainly *not* calling for any bans on publication of polling data, it is indeed calling for a renewal in efforts to assess the heightened potential dangers posed by this resource to both proper democratic processes and measured policy processes.

Assessments of opinion polling's impact on democracy should also be tied to the ongoing efforts to formulate long-lasting and robust regulation of social media companies' liability and practices for similar reasons that are currently taking shape in both the EU and US (Drozdiak and Brody 2020). The relationship between the two areas is far from tenuous, and the democracy-protecting solutions sought in one would, it is predicted, be of use to the other. Any study of such measures should thus include considerations with regard to their legal implications, including the proportionality of potential measures to protect freedom of speech while freeing evidence-informed policy processes from the distorting power of modern discourse.

7. Bibliography

- Ahmed, Mohammed Emtiaz, Md Rafiqul Islam Rabin, and Farah Naz Chowdhury. 'COVID-19: Social Media Sentiment Analysis on Reopening'. ArXiv:2006.00804 [Cs], 1 June 2020. <u>http://arxiv.org/abs/2006.00804</u>.
- Aldrich, John H, Aaron Houck, Paul R Abramson, Renan Levine, Thomas J Scotto, and Abraham Diskin. 'Strategic Voting in the 2010 UK Election', January 2011, 54.
- Ampofo, Lawrence, Nick Anstead, and Ben O'Loughlin. 'TRUST, CONFIDENCE, AND CREDIBILITY: Citizen Responses on Twitter to Opinion Polls during the 2010 UK General Election'. *Information, Communication & Society* 14, no. 6 (September 2011): 850–71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1369118X.2011.587882</u>.

Asher, Herbert B. Polling and the Public: What Every Citizen Should Know. CQ Press, 2016.

- Auer, Matthew R. 'Rescuing the Decision Process'. *Policy Sciences* 50, no. 4 (1 December 2017): 519–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11077-017-9292-2</u>.
- Averis, George, Spyros Angelis, and Tasos Ventouris. 'Twitter Sentiment Analysis The Case of Brexit', 31 May 2019. <u>https://brexit.foraction.gr/</u>.
- Balestrini, Pierre P. 'Public Opinion Regarding Globalisation: The Kernels of a "European Spring" of Public Discontent?' *Globalizations* 12, no. 2 (4 March 2015): 261–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14747731.2014.957465</u>.
- Berner-Rodoreda, Astrid, Till Bärnighausen, Caitlin Kennedy, Svend Brinkmann, Malabika Sarker, Daniel Wikler, Nir Eyal, and Shannon A. McMahon. 'From Doxastic to Epistemic: A Typology and Critique of Qualitative Interview Styles'. *Qualitative Inquiry* 26, no. 3–4 (March 2020): 291–305. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800418810724</u>.
- Blankenship, Albert B. 'Public Opinion Polls: A Symposium: The Case for and Against the Public Opinion Poll'. *Journal of Marketing* 5, no. 2 (October 1940): 110–13. https://doi.org/10.1177/002224294000500202.
- Brinkmann, Svend. 'Doing Without Data'. *Qualitative Inquiry* 20, no. 6 (July 2014): 720–25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800414530254</u>.
- Brinkmann, Svend. 'Methodological Breaching Experiments: Steps toward Theorizing the Qualitative Interview'. *Culture & Psychology* 22, no. 4 (1 December 2016): 520–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1354067X16650816</u>.

Chung, Robert. 'The Freedom to Publish Opinion Poll Results', 2012, 39.

- Cook, Fay Lomax, Jason Barabas, and Benjamin I. Page. 'Invoking Public Opinion'. *Public Opinion Quarterly* 66, no. 2 (2002): 235–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/340025</u>.
- Curtice, John. 'A Return to "Normality" at Last? How the Electoral System Worked in 2019'. *Parliamentary Affairs* 73, no. Supplement_1 (1 September 2020): 29–47. https://doi.org/10.1093/pa/gsaa021.
- Deakin, Hannah, and Kelly Wakefield. 'Skype Interviewing: Reflections of Two PhD Researchers'. *Qualitative Research* 14, no. 5 (October 2014): 603–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794113488126</u>.
- Dowling, Conor M., Michael Henderson, and Michael G. Miller. 'Knowledge Persists, Opinions Drift: Learning and Opinion Change in a Three-Wave Panel Experiment'. *American Politics Research* 48, no. 2 (March 2020): 263–74. https://doi.org/10.1177/1532673X19832543.
- Drozdiak, Natalia, and Ben Brody. 'U.S., EU Part Ways in Regulating User Content on Social Media - Bloomberg'. *Bloomberg*, 9 June 2020. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-06-09/u-s-eu-part-ways-in-regulating-user-content-on-social-media</u>.
- Economist Intelligence Unit. 'Democracy Index 2020 Economist Intelligence Unit', 2020. https://www.eiu.com/n/campaigns/democracy-index-2020/.
- Ennser-Jedenastik, Laurenz, Christina Gahn, Anita Bodlos, and Martin Haselmayer. 'Does Social Media Enhance Party Responsiveness? How User Engagement Shapes Parties' Issue Attention on Facebook'. *Party Politics*, 8 February 2021, 135406882098533. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1354068820985334</u>.
- EU Referendum Analysis. 'Automatic Polling Using Computational Linguistics: More Reliable than Traditional Polling? - EU Referendum Analysis 2016', 2016. <u>https://www.referendumanalysis.eu/automatic-polling-using-computational-linguistics-more-reliable-than-traditional-polling-eu-referendum-analysis-2016-2/</u>.
- 'Even Leave Voters Now Expect a Bad Deal from Brexit'. The Economist, 6 December 2017. <u>https://www.economist.com/britain/2017/12/06/even-leave-voters-now-expect-a-bad-deal-from-brexit?fsrc=scn%2Ftw%2Fte%2Fbl%2Fed%2F.</u>
- Fenton, Siobhan. 'Majority of People Now Want to Remain in the EU, Poll Finds'. The Independent, 4 November 2016. <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/brexit-poll-majority-uk-remain-eu-theresa-may-article-50-second-referendum-latest-a7395811.html</u>.

- Gaisbauer, Felix, Armin Pournaki, Sven Banisch, and Eckehard Olbrich. 'Ideological Differences in Engagement in Public Debate on Twitter'. *PLOS ONE* 16, no. 3 (25 March 2021): e0249241. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0249241</u>.
- Greenwald, Howard P., William L. Beery, Dave Pearson, Sandra Senter, Allen Cheadle, Gary D. Nelson, Karen Bodenhorn, and Catherine Horiuchi. 'Polling and Policy Analysis as Resources for Advocacy'. *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory: J-PART* 13, no. 2 (2003): 177–91.
- Grossman, Lev. 'You Yes, You Are TIME's Person of the Year'. *Time*, 25 December 2006. http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,1570810,00.html.
- Guild, James. 'Donald Trump's Prabowo Delusion', 17 November 2020. https://thediplomat.com/2020/11/donald-trumps-prabowo-delusion/.
- Howlett, Michael, Andrea Migone, and Seck L. Tan. 'Duplicative or Complementary? The Relationship between Policy Consulting and Internal Policy Analysis in Canadian Government'. *Canadian Journal of Political Science* 47, no. 1 (May 2014): 113–34. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0008423914000213.
- Jann, Werner, and Kai Wegrich. 'Theories of the Policy Cycle'. In Handbook of Public Policy Analysis: Theory, Politics and Methods, edited by Frank Fischer, Gerald J Miller, and Mara S Sidney. CRC Press, 2007.
- Jones, Fiona. 'Brexit "now More Popular than Ever" Due to EU Vaccine Row, Poll Finds'. LBC, 13 April 2021. <u>https://www.lbc.co.uk/radio/presenters/nick-ferrari/brexit-now-more-popular-than-ever-due-to-eu-vaccine-row-poll-finds/</u>.
- Kaczmarska, Katarzyna. 'Academic Community and Policymaking in Russia: Impact or Detachment?' Problems of Post-Communism 66, no. 4 (4 July 2019): 240–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10758216.2018.1520603</u>.
- Kavetsos, Georgios, Ichiro Kawachi, Ilias Kyriopoulos, and Sotiris Vandoros. 'The Effect of the Brexit Referendum Result on Subjective Well-Being*'. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series A (Statistics in Society)* 184, no. 2 (2021): 707–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/rssa.12676</u>.
- Kissane, Bill. 'Éamon de Valéra and the Survival of Democracy in Inter-War Ireland'. Journal of Contemporary History 42, no. 2 (2007): 213–26. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/30036442</u>
- Knoll, Johannes, Jörg Matthes, and Raffael Heiss. 'The Social Media Political Participation Model: A Goal Systems Theory Perspective'. *Convergence: The International Journal of*

Research into New Media Technologies 26, no. 1 (February 2020): 135–56. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354856517750366.

- Larsen, Erik Gahner, and Zoltán Fazekas. 'Transforming Stability into Change: How the Media Select and Report Opinion Polls'. *The International Journal of Press/Politics* 25, no. 1 (January 2020): 115–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1940161219864295</u>.
- Lavrakas, Paul J., Charles D. Shuttles, Charlotte Steeh, and Howard Fienberg. 'The State of Surveying Cell Phone Numbers in the United States: 2007 and Beyond'. *The Public Opinion Quarterly* 71, no. 5 (2007): 840–54. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/25167602</u>
- Levinovitz, Alan. 'Too Much Polling Is Bad for Democracy'. *Foreign Policy*, 23 November 2020. <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/11/23/polling-bad-for-you-accuracy-ubiquity/</u>.
- Madson, Gabriel J., and D. Sunshine Hillygus. 'All the Best Polls Agree with Me: Bias in Evaluations of Political Polling'. *Political Behavior* 42, no. 4 (2019): 1055–72. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11109-019-09532-1</u>.
- Manzano, Ana. 'The Craft of Interviewing in Realist Evaluation'. *Evaluation* 22, no. 3 (July 2016): 342–60. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1356389016638615</u>.
- Messer, Benjamin L., And Don A. Dillman. 'surveying The General Public Over The Internet Using Address-based Sampling And Mail Contact Procedures'. *The Public Opinion Quarterly* 75, No. 3 (2011): 429–57.
- Murphy, Joe, Michael W. Link, Jennifer Hunter Childs, Casey Langer Tesfaye, Elizabeth Dean, Michael Stern, Josh Pasek, Jon Cohen, Mario Callegaro, And Paul Harwood.
 'Social Media In Public Opinion Research: Executive Summary Of The Aapor Task Force On Emerging Technologies In Public Opinion Research'. *The Public Opinion Quarterly* 78, No. 4 (2014): 788–94. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/24545970</u>
- *Financesonline.com.* 'Number of Social Media Users in 2021/2022: Demographics & Predictions', 10 January 2020. <u>https://financesonline.com/number-of-social-media-users/</u>.
- Obar, Jonathan A., and Steve Wildman. 'Social Media Definition and the Governance Challenge: An Introduction to the Special Issue'. *Telecommunications Policy*, SPECIAL ISSUE ON THE GOVERNANCE OF SOCIAL MEDIA, 39, no. 9 (1 October 2015): 745–50. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.telpol.2015.07.014</u>.
- Oliver, Kathryn, Theo Lorenc, and Jane Tinkler. 'Evaluating Unintended Consequences: New Insights into Solving Practical, Ethical and Political Challenges of Evaluation'. *Evaluation* 26, no. 1 (January 2020): 61–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1356389019850847</u>.

- Peterson, Robert A. 'On the Myth of Reported Precision in Public Opinion Polls'. International Journal of Market Research 60, no. 2 (March 2018): 147–55. https://doi.org/10.1177/1470785317752044.
- Petry, François, and Matthew Mendelsohn. 'Public Opinion and Policy Making in Canada 1994–2001'. *Canadian Journal of Political Science* 37, no. 3 (September 2004): 505–29. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0008423904030094.
- Pich, Christopher, John Harvey, Guja Armannsdottir, Mojtaba Poorrezaei, Ines Branco-Illodo, and Andrew Kincaid. 'Marketing Brexit: An Exploratory Study of Young Voter Engagement in Relation to the EU Referendum'. *International Journal of Market Research* 60, no. 6 (November 2018): 589–610. https://doi.org/10.1177/1470785318793260.
- Rothmayr, C. 'Government and Polling: Use and Impact of Polls in the Policy-Making Process in Switzerland'. *International Journal of Public Opinion Research* 14, no. 2 (1 June 2002): 123–40. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ijpor/14.2.123</u>.
- Russmann, Uta, Markus Hametner, and Eduard Posch. 'Tax-Funded Digital Government Communication in Austria: Members of the Government on Facebook'. *European Journal of Communication* 35, no. 2 (April 2020): 140–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0267323119894484</u>.
- Savage, Michael. 'More than 100 Seats That Backed Brexit Now Want to Remain in EU'. *The Guardian*, 12 August 2018. <u>http://www.theguardian.com/politics/2018/aug/11/more-</u> <u>than-100-pro-leave-constituencies-switch-to-remain</u>.
- Schumacher, Gijs, and Patrik Öhberg. 'How Do Politicians Respond to Opinion Polls? An Experiment with Swedish Politicians'. *Research & Politics* 7, no. 3 (July 2020): 205316802095510. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2053168020955106</u>.
- Shapiro, Robert Y., and Lawrence R. Jacobs. "Source Material": Presidents and Polling: Politicians, Pandering, and the Study of Democratic Responsiveness'. *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 31, no. 1 (2001): 150–67.
- Squire, Peverill. 'Why the 1936 Literary Digest Poll Failed'. *The Public Opinion Quarterly* 52, no. 1 (1988): 125–33.
- Stokes, Leah Cardamore. Short Circuiting Policy. [Electronic Resource] : Interest Groups and the Battle over Clean Energy and Climate Policy in the American States. Studies in Postwar American Political Development. Oxford University Press, 2020.

- Stone, Walter J., and Elizabeth N. Simas. 'Candidate Valence and Ideological Positions in U.S. House Elections'. *American Journal of Political Science* 54, no. 2 (2010): 371–88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5907.2010.00436.x</u>.
- Tan, Selin Duz, and Oktay Tas. 'Social Media Sentiment in International Stock Returns and Trading Activity'. *Journal of Behavioral Finance* 22, no. 2 (2020): 221–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15427560.2020.1772261</u>.
- Tapsell, Ross. 'Post-Truth Politics in Southeast Asia Inside Story'. Inside Story, 17 February 2017. <u>http://web.archive.org/web/20170630215645if_/https://insidestory.org.au/post-truth-</u>
 - politics-in-southeast-asia/.
- Tomsa, Dirk and Public Opinion Polling and Post-truth Politics in Indonesia. 'Public Opinion Polling and Post-Truth Politics in Indonesia'. *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 42, no. 1 (2020): 1–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1355/cs42-1a</u>.
- Valentino, Bryant Lauren. 'The YouTube Algorithm and the Alt-Right Filter Bubble'. Open Information Science 4, no. 1 (1 June 2020): 85–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/opis-2020-0007</u>.
- Verba, Sidney. 'The Citizen as Respondent: Sample Surveys and American Democracy Presidential Address, American Political Science Association, 1995'. *The American Political Science Review* 90, no. 1 (1996): 1–7. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2082793</u>.
- VIENNA Now. Forever. 'Vienna Named Most Liveable City for the Tenth Time!', 2019. https://www.wien.info/en/lifestyle-scene/most-livable-city-352322.
- Vögele, Catharina, and Marko Bachl. 'The Quality of Public Opinion Poll Coverage in German National Newspapers during Federal Election Campaigns'. *International Journal of Public Opinion Research* 32, no. 2 (1 June 2020): 332–43. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijpor/edz024.
- Weston, Katie. 'Brexit Bombshell: CLEAR Majority Would Now Vote REMAIN Shock Poll'. Express.co.uk, 5 November 2018.

https://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/1041335/brexit-news-latest-eu-referendum-dealvote-poll-survey-remain-leave.

Wike, Richard, Laura Silver, and Alexandra Castillo. 'Around the World, People Dissatisfied with Democracy'. *Pew Research Center* (blog), 29 April 2019. <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2019/04/29/dissatisfaction-with-performance-ofdemocracy-is-common-in-many-nations/.</u>

- Wintour, Patrick. 'BBC under Pressure to Rethink TV Election Debates'. *The Guardian*, 10 November 2014. <u>http://www.theguardian.com/politics/2014/nov/10/bbc-tv-election-</u> <u>debates-greens-snp-plaid-cymru-ukip</u>.
- Wratil, Christopher. 'Territorial Representation and the Opinion–Policy Linkage: Evidence from the European Union'. *American Journal of Political Science* 63, no. 1 (January 2019): 197–211. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12403</u>.
- Zhou, Yixin, Zheng Zhang, Kexin Wang, Shuang Chen, and Mingjie Zhou. 'How Social Media Shapes One's Public Mood: The Three-Way Interaction Effect of Sphere, Information Valence, and Justice Sensitivity'. *Journal of Pacific Rim Psychology* 15 (January 2021): 183449092199142. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1834490921991425</u>.

8. Appendix

List of questions used in structured interviews conducted for this study:

- 1. What source do you think is the best to understand the public's opinion?
- How would you describe the changes in the opinions amongst the general public in [COUNTRY] recent years?
- 3. How much attention do policy-makers pay to public opinion?
- 4. When it comes to politics in your country, who sets the agenda, and how?
- 5. What external factors can guide policy-making?
- 6. Do you have a social media account? What are your personal online habits?
- 7. What role does social media play in your job?
- 8. What effect do you think coverage of public opinion polling in any media has?
- 9. How do you think social media has changed the role of polling in politics?
- 10. What differences (if any) do you expect to see between opinion polling results and election results? How do these differences (if any) affect voters?
- 11. Do you think reporting opinion polls in the media (digital or old-style) helps users to get a reality check from outside of their 'media bubble'?
- 12. Can you think of an example of polling data setting the agenda?